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On behalf of the D.C. Open Government Coalition, thank you for giving us the opportunity to give you our assessment of the Board of Ethics and Government Accountability (BEGA) and the Office of Open Government (OOG) in the past year.

The last time I appeared before you, this Committee had oversight over all of the District government’s efforts at transparency. Today, you have oversight only over the Open Meetings Act -- whether public bodies comply with it, and how the OOG addresses complaints about violations.

No Council committee is ensuring compliance with the Freedom of Information Act or enforcement when public bodies violate the statute. The Committee on Government Operations will hold a hearing February 19 on operations of the Executive Office of the Mayor, where the mayor’s open government director works; and another February 27 on the Mayor’s Office of Legal Counsel, which adjudicates FOIA administrative appeals. But FOIA is not in that committee’s portfolio.
FOIA oversight now rests with the Committee of the Whole, to which no entity charged with administering and enforcing the statute reports. Because it will hold no oversight hearing in which the Coalition can address FOIA, I will tell you where things stand, and urge this committee in the budget process to champion open records and open data, as well as open meetings.
Two years ago, through the Budget Support Act, the Council gave BEGA full control over the OOG, including authority to reverse Office decisions if appealed by a public body. Citing efforts by at least two public bodies in fiscal year 2018 to circumvent the OOG’s authority, we opposed the amendments out of concern that BEGA lacked government transparency expertise, and could be pressured by other public bodies.

But in the past years, BEGA and the OOG appear to have coexisted productively, and no public bodies have appealed OOG rulings to the board. Among decision that might have met resistance was a ruling that Local School Advisory Teams (LSAT’s) must comply with the Open Meetings Act by publishing meeting notices, allowing the public to attend, and making electronic recordings of meetings available online. D.C. Public Schools had long resisted parent activists’ efforts to gain access to the meetings. 
Last month, the OOG concluded a four-month investigation finding that the Office of Administrative Hearings (OAH) failed to publish thousands of opinions, as required by the FOI Act, and that it had made little progress on plans to upgrade information management systems so it could comply in the future. In a similar vein, the OOG has continued to prod the Department of Consumer and Regulatory Affairs (DCRA) to meet its E-FOIA obligations regarding building permit applications. 
These opinions point to a critical task for the Council and mayor in the upcoming budget process – appropriating funds to replace outdated records management systems across the D.C. Government. Absent a substantial investment in this area, public bodies often have great difficulty complying with E-FOIA, even when they understand that it is in their best interest to do so. At the same time, administrators view FOIA compliance as a drain on financial resources that could be better spent fulfilling their agencies’ missions. If existing systems adequately support the primary mission, and demand for services is growing, administrators consider every dollar in a budget request to improve E-FOIA compliance to be a dollar taken away from mission critical functions.
In short, to ensure E-FOIA compliance, the mayor and Council must make records management upgrades a priority, set a schedule for designing and implementing those upgrades, provide incentives for meeting deadlines, and funding to implement upgrades that is separate from annual operating appropriations. 
The stated goal of the 2018 amendments was to create parallel systems under BEGA to address government ethics and transparency issues. To that end, the Council made the director of open government an at-will employee of the board, as the director of government ethics was, rather than an appointee to a five-year term. It made the board the final arbiter of OOG decisions, as it is the final arbiter of Office of Government Ethics (OGE) decisions. But the amendments did not give the OOG tools and powers the OGE regularly relies on to perform its duties, such as the power to subpoena witnesses and documents, and the ability to hold evidentiary hearings.

The Council needs to fix two critical flaws in FOIA enforcement

The amendments did not give the OOG authority to enforce the FOI Act. Although it has general oversight of FOIA, it lacks the power to enforce its rulings administratively or through litigation. It can issue advisory opinions, which any public body may ignore without suffering any consequences.

In fact, a very large segment of the D.C. government can unlawfully deny access to public records with impunity, and ignore adverse rulings in administrative appeals. That is because the FOI Act empowers the Executive Office of the Mayor (EOM), not the OOG, to adjudicate administrative appeals. In response to a FOIA appeal, the EOM can order a subordinate public body to disclose records. But an opinion finding that an independent public body wrongly withheld records is merely advisory, because the EOM lacks authority to compel an independent body to act. Independent bodies can be forced to comply with the law only if the person or entity that requested the records has the will and the financial resources to sue them in Superior Court.
Administrative appeals are adjudicated by the Mayor’s Office of Legal Counsel (MOLC), which reportedly received 240 in FY-2019,
 up from 176 a year earlier.
 However, both lawyers with FOIA expertise left the MOLC in 2019, and until the annual report is published we cannot begin to assess how their departures have affected adjudications. What we do know is that in prior years, the EOM reversed about 50 percent of agency decisions, and ordered disclosure of some or all of the requested records.
It is likely that many independent bodies acted in good faith – initially believing they properly withheld or redacted records, and willingly complied when the EOM explained their legal misinterpretations. But experience and a multitude of court decisions demonstrate that agencies willfully withhold records, especially when disclosure would cause embarrassment or scandal. For that reason, the Council needs to provide meaningful, effective enforcement mechanisms to all FOIA requesters, not only those who have deep pockets.

We recognize that the mayor will resist efforts to transfer administrative adjudication of FOIA complaints from the MOLC to the OOG. But it is time for the Council to seriously consider doing that because the MOLC will never be able to compel compliance by independent bodies, and because the FOI Act is the OOG’s mission, and staff turnover can never strip it of necessary expertise and institutional knowledge. 
We look forward to working with you on the budgetary and structural improvements outlined above.
Thank you.
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� The mayor’s annual FOIA report was supposed to be published online by February 1, but has is not yet available.


� https://os.dc.gov/sites/default/files/dc/sites/os/page_content/attachments/FOIA%20FY%2018%20Appeal%20updated%202.25.19.pdf





